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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

September 25,   2006

PUBLIC HEARING 328
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mr. Gary Smith
Mr. Steve Biener




Mrs. Lee Porter


Mr. Tom Gilligan




John S. McDaniel, Esquire


Mr. Donald Lynch
Mrs. Richelle Vible






ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Aeromarine Laminates, Inc:  Remsen Haynes, Jr.  

LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware 

TIME:  9:00 A.M.
CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, September 25, 2006.
OLD BUSINESS:
Mr. Lynch made a motion that the minutes of the August 28, 2006 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Lubin seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Aeromarine Laminates, Inc. (“Aeromarine” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a loan from the Delaware Strategic Fund “Sussex County Flood Loan” Program in the amount of $150,000.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds to help in the rebuilding of its facility as a result of the June 2006 Sussex County flood (the “Project”). 

Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that there were two businesses that were particularly affected in this area.  The other company has decided not to request assistance with this program.

Mr. Smith stated that Aeromarine is a manufacturer of high-end remote controlled boats which are sold world wide.  He stated the principals of this business are “old school” master machinists and are craftsmen of an unbelievable degree.
Mr. Smith stated that the two principals behind the company are originally from Long Island.  He stated DEDO recruited them and they relocated in Seaford.  He stated that part of Aeromarine’s expansion was to add a hobby store to its business.  One side of the building is a machine shop and the other side is a hobby store.  The hobby store is a full feature hobby store and is one of the largest in the area.
Mr. Smith stated Aeromarine was highly impacted by the flood, incurring losses of $111,714 in damaged or destroyed equipment and inventory. Aeromarine’s latest personal financials were given to the Council members.  Mr. Smith stated there is some equity.  He believes that in looking at the financials, the company is in a pretty good financial situation.  He stated Aeromarine has a very low debt to worth ratio.  He stated that the principals believe in paying for everything with cash instead of credit.  Mr. Smith stated they are craftsmen of an unbelievable degree.

Mr. Smith stated that he had conversations with the Applicant as did the SBDC, regarding the need for a bank rejection letter.  The Applicant felt very strongly that they should not have to get the bank rejection letter.  Mr. Smith stated that the Applicant has been told that the Council requires such a letter but the Applicant feels it should have an opportunity to express its case.

Mr. Haynes stated that his father could not be present.  He also stated that as Mr. Smith stated, his father and the other person in the company are old school and there are a lot of issues that go along with that way of thinking.  He stated they do pay everything with cash or with very few loans.  Mr. Haynes also stated that when a loan was necessary, his father believed in no interest on loans.  He stated that in this case, as far as a bank rejection letter, he felt Aeromarine could probably get a loan from a bank.  He stated however, this is going to be short term bridge financing for Aeromarine to get the company through the next five-six months; maybe a year. He stated that if the company took the funds out of its normal income, it would have a negative affect on the business.  When Aeromarine saw that DEDO was offering this loan, it was felt that this would be the way to go.  He stated they were unaware up front of the bank rejection letter requirement.

Mr. Haynes stated that critical machinery was lost in the flood which is still not working.  They do have a stock of parts that they have been selling from, but when they are depleted, new parts will not be in stock.  He stated they are using their funds as best they can.  They are doing without some things and are continuing to operate, but they need to be up and running at full capacity in five to six months.  This equipment is needed right now.  They have replaced as much as they can.  He stated that if they do not get these funds, they will continue but they will have to make some sacrifices such as laying off a few employees.  They would also have to go outside for the parts they need instead of being able to produce them.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any questions.  Mrs. Vible asked if their building was in a flood plain.  Mr. Haynes stated it was not.  Mrs. Vible then asked if Aeromarine was eligible for flood insurance.  Mr. Smith stated that flood insurance is available even if insured premises not in a flood plain.  Mrs. Vible asked if there was a mortgage on the building.  Mr. Haynes stated there was.  She stated that if they had been in a flood plain, they would have been required to get flood insurance to be able to get a mortgage on the building.  Mr. Haynes stated that with the development that is taking place, he feels that flooding will only get worse.  He believes that if the flood plain maps are redrafted, that this property would probably be put in the flood plain.
Mr. Gilligan questioned the $32,000 for rent showing on the financials.  Mr. Haynes stated that it is an outstanding loan obligation – that goes back to the company.  The business does not own the building.  It leases it from the father and the partner who in turn use the funds to pay down the loan.
Mr. Lubin stated that he was not sure that the bank rejection letter was actually a policy.  He stated that his recollection was that when the criteria for eligibility was first prepared, the bank rejection letter was not a part of those criteria.  
Mr. Smith stated that the intent was to try to restrict the eligibility to small businesses that were economically impacted.  Mrs. Vible stated that it was her understanding that the bank rejection letter was not specifically required.  
The amount of the Applicant’s request was questioned.  The application was for $150,000 and DEDO’s recommendation was for $122,000.  Mr. Haynes stated that there are certain costs such as installation costs that were not known at this time and therefore they estimated the costs to be $150,000.  DEDO is recommending $112,000 plus $10,000 for flood insurance for a total of $122,000.  Mr. Haynes stated that would meet the company’s needs.
Mr. Smith stated that this is the last loan that will be utilizing this specific loan program.  Mr. Biener asked if there was a cap on funds for this specific program and Mr. Smith stated there was not.
Mrs. Vible asked about the other project that was previously presented.  Mr. Smith stated that project, Sanctuary Enterprises, had decided to borrow under an SBA program.  Sanctuary actually qualified for considerably more dollars and a bank rejection letter was not required.  The owner was concerned that the bank rejection letter may affect her credit status in the future.  She was also able to get the loan from the SBA for a longer term.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.
After duly considering, inter alia, the Delaware Strategic Fund - Sussex County Flood Emergency Loan criteria the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in the amount not to exceed One Hundred Twenty Two Thousand Dollars ($122,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the loan being secured by a UCC security interest inventory, fixtures, equipment and general intangibles, personal guarantees from Remsen and Gloria Haynes and Peter and Jeanette Calimano, and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including September 25, 2007.  Mr. Lynch seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

General Discussion:  As discussed at the August 28, 2006 CDF meeting, Mr. Smith handed out documentation regarding high risk funding by fiscal year.  The charts showed the percentage of total allocation for the year, total disbursed for SBIR funding, total disbursed for non-SBIR funding, total high risk disbursed and total high risk awarded.

Mr. Smith stated that Director Cherry wanted to make sure the Council was aware that every available dollar could actually go toward technology projects.  The intention is to determine how much of DEDA’s portfolio does the Council want to put into technology projects.  A lot of the technology projects are high dollar amounts, not all will be successful, however, it is investing in the future, but how much should be put into these types of projects.  What was passed out today is what DEDA has historically done.  He classified at what was high risk.  Mr. Smith stated it appeared that these projects were about ten percent of DEDA’s portfolio. 

It was decided that the Council would review the information and revisit this at the next Council meeting.  Mr. Lubin suggested that the figures be segregated between grants and loans.  He specifically mentioned Accelapure and its decision to not locate in Delaware.  Mr. Lubin stated that there is going to be a discussion with the members of the General Assembly and DEDO as to AccelaPure’s experience with DEDO and what actually convinced Accelapure to go to Maryland.
Mr. Smith stated that DEDA is funding Scientific Products & Systems (“SPS”) in draws whereby SPS has to meet specific milestones before funds are released.  Mr. McDaniel stated that SPS has several agreements with the State of Maryland and that his due diligence suggested that the move to Delaware and the granting of a security interest in patents and patent applications would breach those agreements, resulting in repayment requirements of assistance granted from the State of Maryland.
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 9:40 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 23, 2006 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle.

